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On 15 December 2012 Proposed Ordinance 2012-0390 was amended, reported out of committee by a vote of 9-0 with a Do Pass recommendation, and expedited to the 22 October 2012 meeting of the full Council for final action.

summary

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0390 (pp. 7-9) would approve the sale of a parcel of surplus real property to the City of Auburn. The surplus property is a portion of the Auburn Park-and-Ride that is no longer needed for that purpose. The City of Auburn intends to sell the surplus property to Orion Industries (“Orion”), which is based in Federal Way. Orion has been described in Seattle Business Magazine as “a precision metal fabricator specializing in aerospace but with customers in defense, automotive, medical and marine industries.”
BACKGROUND

The Surplus Property

King County Metro operates a Park-and-Ride Transit Station in the City of Auburn at the intersection of 15 Street NE and A Street NW, next to the southwest corner of the City of Auburn Municipal Airport. See map at p. 83.
The King County Department of Transportation (DOT) determined in 2008 that a portion of the park-and-ride lot was no longer needed for its original transit purpose. Accordingly, DOT proposed to divide the lot into two parcels, one of which (consisting of the parcels labeled A, B1, and B2 on the diagram at p. 85) it intended to sell for commercial development. The remainder (labeled C on the diagram at p. 85) would continue to be used as a downsized commuter park-and-ride lot.

Pursuant to Chapter 4.56 of the King County Code, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) of the County’s Department of Executive Services determined that no other county department had a need for the surplus property for government services and that the surplus property was unsuitable for affordable housing. A Declaration of Surplus was issued on 28 January 2008 (copy attached at pp. 87-90); however, the County was unable to sell the surplus property at that time.

The surplus property remained unsold and continued to be surplus to the County’s needs until earlier this year, when the City of Auburn approached the County about buying part of the surplus property (labeled A in the diagram on p. 85) in order to sell it, at cost, to Orion, which intends to combine Parcel A with an additional, privately-owned parcel to the north.
 This will provide Orion with space that it needs for relocation and expansion of its aerospace facility. According to the City of Auburn, “This relocation and expansion provides immediate benefits to the region’s aerospace industry, to our regional jobs market, and due to Orion’s unique business model, also provides training and job placement for disabled persons in our county.”
Orion Industries
Orion describes its history as follows on its website
: 
Orion was founded in 1957 by a group of parents whose vision was to provide vocational training to their children as they transitioned out of high school special education classes. . . . Their goal was to create an organization capable of sustaining itself on production revenues rather than on government grants, while preparing people with disabilities for competitive employment.
Over the years, the name was changed to Orion Industries, and the company endeavored with a variety of business enterprises including a commercial laundry and a reforestation program with Weyerhaeuser. Eventually the company transitioned into metal fabrication, developed a machine shop in the South Seattle neighborhood of Georgetown, and developed a relationship with the Boeing Company as part of Boeing’s Community Manufacturing Partnership. Boeing remains a very important manufacturing partner for Orion. Since that time, Orion has developed a state of the art aerospace manufacturing enterprise and supplies precision machined parts and subassemblies from its headquarters in Federal Way, WA, to aerospace customers throughout the world.
Orion Industries has grown at 20% annually for the last several years, according to executive staff. In April 2012, Orion received the 2011 Boeing Supplier of the Year Award for Outside Manufacturing (p. 99). (Boeing gives awards in 16 supplier categories.)  In May, Orion received the 2012 Washington Nonprofit Manufacturer of the Year Award from Seattle Business Magazine (p. 101).
The Proposed Sale
The surplus real property that is proposed for sale, Parcel A in the diagram on p. 85, was appraised on 26 June 2012 at $1,865,000. On 16 July 2012 the appraisal was revised downward to $1,623,500 in light of new Federal Aviation Administration height and setback restrictions due to the adjacent municipal airport. On 17 July 2012 a new Declaration of Surplus Property was issued. On 27 August 2012 the appraisal was further reduced to $1,564,500 on the basis of new information related to the parking lot paving and surface site improvements on the Surplus Property. The sale price negotiated between the County and the City of Auburn is $1,566,500, which is $2,000 higher than the latest appraisal. (See appraisal summaries at pp. 103, 105.) As described in the Executive’s transmittal letter (pp. 139-40), the sale proceeds will be used for future Federal Transit Administration eligible projects in compliance with applicable regulations (FTA Circular 5010.1C, Chapter II, Paragraph 2.c.(1) and (2)).
The Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement (PSA) between the County and the City of Auburn (pp. 11-79) has been reviewed by both the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office and the Council’s Legal Counsel. The PSA requires a simultaneous closing of the County’s sale to the City and the City’s sale to Orion Industries. The target date for the closing is late November 2012. The deadline for closing is 31 January 2013, unless that date is extended by agreement.
The PSA also provides for easements to preserve existing transit access, lighting, and drainage rights to safeguard continued operation of the remaining Auburn Park-and-Ride facility.
A mandatory State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) review was performed, and a determination of nonsignificance was issued on June 1, 2012 (pp. 107-23).
ANALYSIS
Process for Declaring County Property to Be Surplus
The process to be followed for the sale of surplus county property is prescribed in Chapter 4.56 of the King County Code (pp. 125-37). Briefly, if a county department identifies real property that is surplus to its needs, it is required to notify the Facilities Management Division (FMD), which then “shops” the property to all other county agencies. If no other agency expresses an interest in using the property to provide essential services, FMD must determine whether the property is suitable to be used for affordable housing. If the property is found unsuitable for use as affordable housing, FMD is authorized to declare the property to be surplus, as it did in this case.
Once property has been declared surplus, FMD is required to review other possible uses of the property before it is offered for sale. These other uses are listed in Section 4.56.070(D) of the county code (p. 128).
Sale of surplus property must be by public auction or by sealed bid, except in certain circumstances specified in the Section 4.56.100(A) of the county code (pp. 130-31). Those circumstances include:

1. “County property is sold to a government agency”;

2. “[T]he county council, by ordinance, has determined that unique circumstances make a negotiated direct sale in the best interests of the public . . . .
The Process Followed for This Property
In surplusing and negotiating the proposed sale of Parcel A, FMD appears to have followed the steps required by the county code. It should be noted, however, that the sale was not conducted by public auction or by sealed bid, as contemplated in KCC 4.56.100(A). Instead, the sale was negotiated directly with the City of Auburn. This can arguably be justified on the ground that the sale is to a government agency (see KCC 4.56.100(A)(1)); however, it could also be argued that the City of Auburn is serving merely as an intermediary for Orion, which will be the eventual purchaser. The Council may, therefore, wish to rely also on the unique circumstances that appear to make a negotiated direct sale in the best interests of the public (see KCC 4.56.100(A)(2)). Those circumstances include:

1. FMD’s unsuccessful efforts to sell or lease the Surplus Property for the past four  years, beginning in 2008;
2. The proximity of the City of Auburn Municipal Airport, which entails certain Federal Aviation Administration height and setback restrictions that some potential purchasers might find undesirable (and which resulted in a downward adjustment of the property appraisal);

3. Orion’s role as part of the region’s aerospace industry, which King County is committed to supporting;

4. The unusual stature of Orion, which has received recent business awards from the Boeing Company and Seattle Business Magazine;
5. The unique mission of Orion, which is “[t]o enhance career opportunities for men and women with disabilities as well as other significant barriers to employment through successful business and rehabilitation services”;
6. The City of Auburn’s expressed intention to purchase an additional surplus portion of the Auburn Park-and-Ride (Parcels B1 and B2 in the diagram on p. 83); and
7. As the Executive describes in his transmittal letter, “The proposed sale:
a. “Furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by building lasting regional partnerships, supporting the County’s park-and-ride program, continuing to provide good customer service to our transit customers, and exercising sound financial stewardship for this real estate asset”;
b. “[S]upports the mission of the King County Aerospace Alliance by providing land for aerospace development”; and
c. “[F]urthers a variety of unique economic opportunities that benefit King County and our customers, the City of Auburn and the local economy.”
Reasonableness

Since the proposed sale appears to meet applicable county code requirements and to benefit King County in a number of ways, adoption of Proposed Ordinance 2012-0390 would be a reasonable business decision.
� The portions of the Auburn Park-and-Ride lot that were surplused in 2008 were substantially, but not exactly, the same as the portions that are being sold today, in that there are slight differences in the boundaries.


� The City of Auburn also offered to buy the parcels labeled B1 and B2 in the diagram, for use in connection with the municipal airport, but recently delayed purchase of that parcel for about 18 months.


� http://www.orionworks.org/orionrehab/orion-history/
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